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DUNBARTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES OF MEETING

THURSDAY, MAY 3,  2012

TOWN OFFICES – 7:00  P.M.

The Dunbarton Board of Selectmen held their regularly scheduled  meeting at the above  time, date and place with Les Hammond,  Chairman,  presiding.    

The following were present:


Les Hammond, Chairman


Ted Vallieres, Selectman


Line Comeau, Town Administrator


Alison Vallieres, Recording Secretary


Ron Wanner was absent due to another commitment.
Members of Boards/Committees and Town Officials:


John Stevens, Chairman, Energy Committee


Fred Mullen, Town Moderator

Members of the Public: 


None

Les Hammond, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 7:01 p.m. with  two Selectmen  present along with Line Comeau, Town Administrator, and Alison Vallieres, Recording Secretary. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Selectmen signed minutes of meeting of   Non-Public Meeting of Monday, April 23, 2012.     
TOWN BUSINESS - GENERAL DISCUSSION: 

Line Comeau, Town Administrator, brought up the following items for information/action: 

Highway Bids: 

Highway bids are due next Wednesday, May 9, 2012.  Jeff Crosby, Road Agent, will be present for the opening of the bids on Thursday, May 10, 2012 Selectmen's Meeting. .  

Town Office Carpet Bids:
Received three quotes.  Asked if they would hold the bid for up to six months.  One bidder responded that he would be unable to guarantee  the bid price for six months.  Would increase the quote by 10%  due to gas and fuel prices and would be glad to put in another bid when we are ready to do the work.  
Kyle Parker Quote on Repairs to siding at Safety Complex: 

Kyle Parker has stated that he will do the replacement of aluminum siding on the Safety Complex Building providing the Town purchases the materials at a cost of approximately $60.  Labor will be $960.00.  He will use Ted Vallieres' equipment.  
Selectmen agreed to having Kyle Parker do repairs on aluminum siding on the Safety Complex Building at the quoted price of $960.00 labor with the Town purchasing materials at  approximately $60.00.
Painting of Town Offices: 

Dan Hartshorn, successful bidder, will look at the canopy over the Police Department which needs scraping and repainting.  He is waiting for a two week dry period to start the painting project at the Town Offices.  

Personnel Plan Update: 

Les Hammond, Chairman, stated that he would like to work on the Personnel Plan when all three Selectmen are present.  Will start at next week's Selectmen's meeting, Thursday, May 10, 2012.  

Lighting Replacement for Safety Complex: 

John Stevens, Chairman, Energy Committee, appeared before the Board and stated that he had received the bid from Lightec for the lighting replacements at the Safety Complex.  
1.   He noted that one bidder had declined to bid on the project.  


Les Hammond noted that he appreciated John Stevens sending the bid materials to the other vendor. 
2.  The bid from Lightec was $5,121.92 with a 3.6 year payback period.  This price is 50% less than the cost to the Town would be because Lightec gets a 50% rebate on labor and materials through Public Service Company of New Hampshire.  Total cost to the Town would be $10,243.88.
3.  Annual savings for electrical service would be $1,419.98/year.  

4.  Lightec will start the work once we provide the purchase order.

5.  PSNH inspects the work prior to final payment.

6.  They will be replacing all lights in the Safety Complex because the bulbs presently are T-12 bulbs.  

After July 1 of this year, T-12 bulbs will no longer be available. 

7. Jon Wiggin has stated that many of the existing fixtures were burned out and should be replaced.  

8.  Will have all brand new T-8 high performance bulbs once the job is completed.  

9.  Due to the fact that John Stevens has not had a chance to read the quote and analyze it, the purpose of this evening is just to tell the Selectmen the cost of the project and  that we have a qualified bidder along with a 50% rebate.  

10.  Do not have to do any rewiring.  

11.  Portions of the wires are two wires, not three, but because this is grandfathered  and the size of the project, it is alright according to Kyle Parker, Building Inspector.  

12.  It was noted there is an outlet in the cellar of the Police Department which trips the circuit breaker when something is plugged into it.  

Selectmen noted this should be looked at for wiring problem, etc.  

Library Lighting Update: 
John Stevens, Energy Committee, brought up the following points with regard to Library Lighting Update: 

1.  Noted that the Energy Committee, along with the Selectmen, had previously agreed not to pursue replacement of lighting at the Library at this point because of the possible renovations for the upstairs Town Hall.  This might involve moving lights, etc. in the Library area.  

2.  Noted that during the Energy Audit of the Library, about  half of the fixtures were burnt out so we are using less power.  In addition, it will take eight years plus for payback .  Probably using about two thirds power in that building than you would be if all the bulbs were working.  

3.  If and when an elevator, etc. is put in for the upper Town Hall renovations, the Library may have to revise their floor plan and move lights accordingly.  It would not make sense to replace lights at this time.  
4.  Don't know at this time what lighting will be needed for the second floor.  

5. There is a longer payback and a lot of things could change in three years from now. 

Outside Lights at Town Office: 

At this point in the meeting, Les Hammond stated that the lights at the Town Offices are staying on all night.  Would like to get this resolved so they go off at 10:00 p.m. when there are no longer people in the building, etc. 

After considerable discussion about motion sensors versus timers, it was decided that they should be on a timer and go off at 10:00 p.m.  

In addition, John Stevens  recommended that the lights be lowered so that they could be accessed without having to use a ladder. 

Town Offices Heating System: 
John Stevens, Energy Committee, reported that he had received an e-mail  communication from Granite Group with regard to a heating system after their walk through the Town Offices recently and noted the following with regard to Granite Group: 
1.  Granite Group will not provide specifications for putting out a bid for the heating system.  They only provided a heat loss calculation, etc.  (attached)

2.  Fred Mullen noted that with new high efficiency boilers (92% efficient versus 86%) , they tend to emit moisture and the acid produced will eat the chimney flu vents out if they are not lined.  He noted that the Town Office chimney flu was not lined.

Town should consider relining the chimney flu either before furnace installation or shortly thereafter.  Would recommend putting in a stainless steel liner.  

3.  Fred Mullen stated that if the boiler is in the cellar, it should be put up on a solid foundation, not cement blocks, because of the weight of a cast iron boiler, etc.  Would recommend it being at least  1 - 2 feet off the ground.  
Selectmen suggested the possibility of pouring concrete pad and including rocks which are already in the crawl space, etc.  
4.  Fred Mullen also noted that the calculation is based on an 80 degree rise.  Because of the location of the Town Offices on top of a hill with lots of wind, etc., would suggest that it be a 90 degree rise in the specs which are written.  

Town Hiring Heating Mechanical Engineer versus each bidder preparing individual specs:  

John Stevens suggested that the Town should have each bidder provide a plan for the boiler/furnace along with specifications, etc.  instead of having a Mechanical Engineer prepare specs for the boiler/furnace because if the Engineer is connected at all to any company, he will write it for them, etc.  and the bids will be hard to differentiate which one would be the best for the Town.  If there is a problem and a Heating Mechanical Engineer designed the system, the installer will blame the Engineer and the Engineer will blame the installer and no one will take the blame and/or correct a problem.  
The Selectmen disagreed and suggested that the Town hire a Heating/Mechanical Engineer to provide specifications for what will work best for the Town Offices and then all bidders will be bidding on the same thing.  If each bidder proposes individual specs, it would be difficult for the Town to determine what the best system would be.   Bidders would be inclined to bid on the cheapest because the Town goes through a bid process based on price.  Need to be all bidding on the same specs.  In addition, the Town will require a Warranty on labor and materials for at least a year or more.  (whatever the Selectmen decide) 
The Selectmen also noted that there should be someone overseeing the installation to make sure it is done correctly.  This was the problem with the School Heating System.  There was no one overseeing what was being installed.  

After considerable discussion, the Selectmen decided that they will call Jeff Trexler to see if he has any recommendations for a Heating Mechanical Engineer.   In addition, Les Hammond will contact the architectural firm that the Town Hall Restoration Committee is hiring for recommendations.  
Selectmen noted that they had requested there be four zones and Granite Group only proposed three zones.  

Fred Mullen noted that when the bid is put out, it should include the fact that the Town does not require a Tankless storage tank.   This is because the Town Office does not have a large demand for hot water.  

Peck Plastic Piping:  

Fred Mullen noted that in speaking with J. R. Swindlehurst recently, all piping should be coated because of erosion of piping through moisture and air which will work its way through the walls of the tubing.  This causes  air pockets which in turn cause problems with circulation of the water through the system.  

Outside Oil Tanks: 
Fred Mullen noted that there are two outside oil tanks.  Would suggest getting them off the ground at least 6-8" in order to allow air flow to prevent congealing of fuel which will clog up the nozzle, etc.  

OTHER BUSINESS: 

Gasoline/Diesel Accounts: 

Line Comeau, Town Administrator, stated that the auditors have suggested calculating gasoline/diesel usage based on percentages instead of the way it is presently being done. 
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at  8:50 p.m.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m. with the following motion: 

MOTION:

Ted Vallieres made a motion that the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen adjourn the meeting of the Dunbarton Board of Selectmen at 8:50 p.m.  Les Hammond  seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously. 

Respectfully submitted, 
Alison R. Vallieres

Recording Secretary

___________________________

Les Hammond, Chairman

___________________________

        Ron Wanner, Selectman

        ___________________________
        Ted Vallieres, Selectman

